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AUDIT COMMITTEE
Minutes of a Meeting

11.00am on Tuesday 14th May 2013
Gordon Canning Room
	Present:
	Mr Bob Barnett (RB) (Chair)

	
	Mr D Clegg (DC)

	
	Mr Paul Reynaert (PR)

	
	Mr David Seymour (DS)



	In Attendance:
	Mr Graham Ledden (GL)

	
	Dr Lawrence Ware (LW)

	
	Mr Russell Marchant (RM)

	
	

	
	Mr Chris Mundy-PKF (CM)

	
	

	Apologies:
	Mrs Barbara Buck

	
	Councillor Tony Hicks

	
	Mr John Golding – Grant Thornton

	
	

	Minutes:
	Mr Rob Lee


	
	
	ACTION
	ACTION
DATE

	1. 
	Apologies
Apologies were received from Mrs B Buck, Councillor A Hicks and Mr J Golding.
The Chair welcomed Mr C Mundy to his first meeting. Mrs B Buck is resigning from the Committee to take up a position on the Quality and Standards Committee. The Chair wished to thank her for her involvement with the Committee.

	
	

	2. 
	Declaration of Interest – Paper A02/05/13
The Clerk advised that member’s interests would be taken as those disclosed in the Register of Members Interests.  There were no further declarations of members interests for agenda items.

Mr C Mundy left the Meeting


	
	

	3. 
	Minutes of the Last Closed Meeting – Paper A03/05/13
Minutes of the meeting held on the 15th November 2012 were agreed to be a true and accurate record and signed by the Chair.
It was agreed that as the Minutes contained confidential information they should not be released or reviewed for release again.


	Clerk


	Immediate

	4. 
	Matters Arising
GL advised that our new internal auditors PKF had merged with BDO in April 2013.

Mr C Mundy returned to the Meeting.

	
	

	5. 
	Agree Minutes of the Last Meeting. Paper A 05/05/13
Minutes of the meeting held on the 15th November 2012 were agreed to be a true and accurate record and signed by the Chair.

	
	

	6. 
	Matters Arising

6.1. (5.2, 5.2) Update on appointment of Compliance Officer. 
RM advised that the circumstances had been reviewed and he could not justify a full time Compliance Officer and that the Clerk had agreed to take on this role. The internal auditors would be asked to conduct the initial risk assessment on potential risks highlighted by the Bribery Act and then the Clerk will monitor. RB asked how we would monitor other compliance risks concerning such areas as purchasing and compliance with educational boards. RM advised that these compliance issues were already within the remit of managers and that compliance issues we were discussing only concerned the Bribery Act. DC was concerned that without a person responsible for all compliance issues areas could be overlooked. RM advised that there were so many different and varied areas where this would apply across the College it would be difficult for one person to control. CM agreed it would be difficult as compliance was segregated into various activities for the responsibility to be contracted in one person.
It was agreed that the Clerk will be the Compliance Officer under the terms of the Bribery Act.

It was agreed that the Internal Auditors will be asked to conduct the risk assessment for matters relating to the Bribery Act.
6.2. (5.5, 7.0) Update on progress on actions from Catering Value for Money Audit April 2012. Paper A6.2/05/13
GL referred Members to the paper that had been produced by the Director of HR and Residential Services outlining the actions that had been taken to rectify the shortfalls that had been highlighted in the internal audit report. In response to RB RM confirmed that we had employed a specialist catering consultant who had looked at the Internal Audit Report in detail.  The consultant had made a series of recommendations which are being implemented. In response to DC RM confirmed that the Consultant will continue to support the management of the Catering Department in the changes being made but the management style and performance has to change and this is being progressed. In response to RB RM believed that whilst there will be some positive results from the changes this year the major impact will come in the next academic year. RM confirmed that the Catering operation should move into a surplus this year. In response to RB GL advised that we had not agreed the budget for next year but the meal deals that were implemented have proved to be successful but the non-take-up by students to some extent masks the financial performance of the Department. In response to DS RM advised that we give feedback cards to students to enable them to let us know their views on the changes but RM believed they were now getting better value for money. CM advised that they will conduct a follow up was planned for July but in response to RB RM felt that this may be too early as further changes are planned. RB suggested therefore that the follow-up should not be July and the auditor should concentrate on another area and leave Catering until end of the year.
It was agreed that the Follow-up Audit on Catering will not take place during this financial year but left to the end of the calendar year.
6.3. (5.1, 5.1) Update on novation for Limbury Ltd

GL advised that we have received a proposal from Lloyds Bank and whilst needing some further clarification it seems to place no greater responsibilities on Hartpury than when accommodation sat with Limbury Ltd.

Final confirmation should be available for the next meeting of the Governors’ Management Committee.


	Clerk

CM

CM

GL
	Immediate

Immediate

Immediate

19/06/13

	7. 
	Discuss and Approve Internal Audit Reports 

RB suggested that as there may be some time constraints we should take the item on the Farm Audit first and this was agreed.

7.5. Farm Management May 2013. Paper A07.5/05/13

CM advised that the Audit had been completed in May of this year and after they had completed their work the conclusion was that the management of the Farm substantially meets expectations. RB noted that this assurance level meant that the Farm was delivering the objectives and risk management aims of the College. DC was not sure the governors had agreed aims and objectives for the Farm and therefore how could they be met. RB enquired as to the governance aims of the Farm in relation to such areas as how much capital is tied up in this operation. RB stated that the Farm does not pay rent and has “free labour” by using students. RM advised that there was a regular farm meeting each month and quarterly two governors attended. RM advised that student labour whilst seen as free was inefficient and most farmers would not want it. RM outlined the major objectives which were to provide a high quality training resource for our students where the students come first; to demonstrate industry best practice and to achieve financial break-even or better. RM explained that the current Farm Budget is in fact inclusive of an Estates Budget and includes such items as the 3 Day Event and Shoot and that the next budget will have a much clearer separation. The Farm also has significant overheads such as Velcourt and farm administration and RM explained that we seemed to have ended up with Velcourt because we could not find a good manager.  RB thought that this was an excellent overview but none of it seemed to be looked at in the audit and how do we assess that the student is getting the best education. RM advised that the auditors adhered to the scope that had been agreed with College Management. DC believed therefore that the wrong scope was set and we should reject the Report and repeat with different parameters. CM advised that they could not carry out any further work against these parameters and PR believed, therefore, that we should look at what the parameters should be. In response to RB GL advised that the scope of the audit was set against the poor financial performance of the Farm. GL advised that there was a lot of benchmarking data but there was a disconnection between this and the financial performance of the Farm and the audit was trying to see clarity in the way the finances are organised.  GL advised that there were differences in the figures that the College and Velcourt produce. DC felt therefore that we should treat this Report as an interim report, then define our strategy and look at our aims and objectives. RM advised that we would have a strong strategy on the back of next year’s budget. RM agreed that the quarterly Farm Group would produce a farm strategy. RB believed also that the Farm Manager had never made any presentation to the Board and wondered whether this should be considered. RB enquired as to the long term plans for replacing Buttersend Farm and meeting our educational demands. RM advised that we were not actively looking to purchase land to replace Buttersend in 2017. DC stated that we had never arrived at a conclusion during debates on this matter in the past. RB wondered whether we would be fleet of foot to purchase if something came up consistent with our long term goals when they had never been agreed. DC believed that this should be part of the strategic discussion.
The Audit Report on Farm Management was approved against the limited scope that had been set but future audits should be against aims and objectives set from a Farm Strategic Plan.
It was agreed that the Farm Group would produce a Farm Strategy that would go forward to the Corporation for approval.
7.1. Student Retention, Achievement and Conversion January 2013. Paper A07.1/05/13
GL advised that this was the final Report produced by Mazars. GL advised that the opinion given was considered to be full assurance on the adequacy of the control environment and full assurance on the effectiveness of the controls relating to the areas of risk management covered by the review and there were no recommendations.
The Audit Report on Student Retention, Achievement and Conversion was approved.

It was agreed that future reports should note the amount of time taken on each audit.

7.2. Accommodation Fees February 2013. Paper A07.2/05/13
CM outlined the scope of the audit and the Report concluded that the level of assurance that could be given was that the area substantially meets expectations in that the arrangements deliver the objectives and risk management aims of the College and meet most relevant external requirements but there still remains some risk of failure of non-compliance. GL advised that whilst there are no specific recommendations in this Report the recommendations in relation to the follow-up procedures for aged debtors outlined in the following Report are relevant to this review. RB noted that the Report was distinctly uninformative for example the Maintenance Department supplies information on damage to property so as students or their parents can be billed and asked what the value was as it was not reported.
The Audit Report on Accommodation Fees was approved.

It was agreed that in future reports useful background information uncovered in an audit should always be included in conclusions and recommendations.

7.3. Sundry Debtors February 2013. Paper A07.3/05/13
CM outlined the scope of the audit and the Report concluded that the level of assurance that could be given was that the area substantially meets expectations in that the arrangements deliver the objectives and risk management aims of the College and meet most relevant external requirements but there still remains some risk of failure of non-compliance. In response to PR GL advised that the £800K bad debt provision was an accumulation split between accommodation and tuition. GL explained the process of why bad debts occur and how we try to recover. CM advised that 3 medium priority and 1 low priority recommendations have been made and these were discussed.
The Audit Report on Sundry Debtors was approved.

It was noted that amendments to the Credit Control Policy had not yet been approved, but will go to the next meeting of the Governors’ Management Committee.

7.4. IT Disaster Recovery March 2013. Paper A07.4/05/13
CM outlined the scope of the audit and the Report concluded that the level of assurance that could be given was that the area substantially meets expectations in that the arrangements deliver the objectives and risk management aims of the College and meet most relevant external requirements but there still remains some risk of failure of non-compliance. GL advised that the value of the audit was that it was not looking at IT in isolation but at the wider business continuity plan and this can be seen in one of the recommendations. CM advised that they had looked at the full business impact and what the College should consider. RB enquired whether there had been comparison with other institutions such as UWE or Royal Agricultural College. CM confirmed they had not, but felt that we could benchmark to the sector. CM advised that there was 1 high priority, two medium priority and one low priority recommendations and these were discussed. The high priority recommendation concerned the undertaking of a business impact assessment to identify additional threats and to plan tests of the processes which had been agreed by the management of the College.
The Audit Report on IT Disaster Recovery was approved.

7.6. Risk Management May 2013. Paper A07.6/05/13
CM outlined the scope of the audit and the Report concluded that the level of assurance that could be given was that the area substantially meets expectations in that the arrangements deliver the objectives and risk management aims of the College and meet most relevant external requirements but there still remains some risk of failure of non-compliance. CM advised that this area had been reported on last year and had not largely changed arrangements in the last three years. There were 3 low priority recommendations and these were discussed. In response to PR GL advised that we were splitting our risks between operational and strategic risks and aligning our strategic plan to the Risk Register.
The Audit Report on Risk Management was approved.

	CM
RM

GL/CM

GL/CM

CM

GL
	Immediate

Immediate

Immediate

Immediate

Immediate

19/06/13

	8. 
	Discuss progress on recommendations from Internal Audit Reports. Paper A08/05/13
GL advised that the Report contained internal audit action points in progress at date of last meeting or new points. Those marked completed have been completed since the last meeting and will now be removed from the Report. The Report contains mostly recommendations from the Catering Value for Money Report which has already been discussed. In response to DC GL advised that we had currently gone as far as we can in having cash less system but would continue to review.

	
	

	9. 
	Discuss and Approve Internal Audit Plan 2013/2016. Paper A09/05/13
CM advised that the inherited audit plan would be completed this year and together with GL had suggested areas to be covered over the next three years. The core audit areas of Risk Management, Governance and Anti-Fraud Arrangements had proposals in the plan but the other corporate risk areas had been left for discussion. RB felt that a lead on this should be given by the auditors for Members to consider and that more time was needed to discuss.
Governors and Co-opted Member were asked to respond to the Clerk on what they believed to be the priority areas for audit.

The final draft of the Strategic Internal Audit Plan 2013-2016 will be presented to the next meeting for approval.
	DC/AH

DS/PR
GL/CM

	Immediate

24/09/13

	10. 
	Risk Management 
10.1. Discuss and approve Risk Management Register. Paper A10.1/05/13
GL advised that the Risk Management Register had been discussed and updated at the last meeting of the Risk Management Group.

The Risk Management Register is recommended for approval by the Corporation.
10.2. Review Top 10 College Risks. Paper A10.2/05/13
GL advised that the College top 10 risks are discussed regularly by the Executive and at each meeting of the Risk Management Group. GL referred Members to the changes that have been made.
10.3. Note minutes of Risk Management Group. Paper A10.3/05/13
Minute of the Risk Management Group Meeting on the 25th April 2013 were noted.
 
	Clerk
	11/07/13

	11. 
	Review Purchase Order Compliance. Paper A11/05/13
The Purchase Order Compliance Report was noted.

	
	

	12. 
	Any Other Business

There was no other business

	
	

	13. 
	Dates of future meetings all at 10.00am on a Tuesday
It was agreed that all future meetings would start at 10.00am instead of 11.00am on the dates below.
20th May 2014

24th September 2013

23rd September 2014

19th November 2013

18th November 2014


	All
	Immediate


Private Discussion
The main meeting was followed by a short Members Meeting comprising of the Chair, Governors, Internal Auditor and Co-opted Member.

Mr Bob Barnett                                                            24th September 2013
Chair Audit Committee
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